
 
 
An Extraordinary Call-In Meeting of the OVERVIEW AND 
SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE will be held in 
Council Chamber - Civic Offices, Shute End, Wokingham 
RG40 1BN on TUESDAY 8 FEBRUARY 2022 AT 7.30 PM 

 
Susan Parsonage 
Chief Executive 
Published on 31 January 2022 
 
The role of Overview and Scrutiny is to provide independent “critical friend” 
challenge and to work with the Council’s Executive and other public service 
providers for the benefit of the public.  The Committee considers submissions 
from a range of sources and reaches conclusions based on the weight of 
evidence – not on party political grounds. 
 
Note: Although non-Committee Members and members of the public are 
entitled to attend the meeting in person, space is limited due to the 
Coronavirus pandemic. You may, however, participate in this meeting 
virtually, in line with the Council’s Constitution. If you wish to participate, 
either in person or virtually via Microsoft Teams, please contact Democratic 
Services. The meeting may also be viewed using the following link: 

https://youtu.be/9KvYS3ahvKQ 

 
This meeting may be filmed for inclusion on the Council’s website. Please 
note that other people may film, record, tweet or blog from this meeting.  The 
use of these images or recordings is not under the Council’s control. 

Public Document Pack

https://youtu.be/9KvYS3ahvKQ


 

 

 
 

Our Vision 
 

A great place to live, learn, work and grow and a great place to do business 
 

 
Enriching Lives 

 Champion outstanding education and enable our children and young people to achieve their full 
potential, regardless of their background.  

 Support our residents to lead happy, healthy lives and provide access to good leisure facilities to 
complement an active lifestyle.  

 Engage and involve our communities through arts and culture and create a sense of identity which 
people feel part of.  

 Support growth in our local economy and help to build business. 

Safe, Strong, Communities 

 Protect and safeguard our children, young and vulnerable people. 

 Offer quality care and support, at the right time, to prevent the need for long term care.  

 Nurture communities and help them to thrive. 

 Ensure our borough and communities remain safe for all.  

A Clean and Green Borough 

 Do all we can to become carbon neutral and sustainable for the future.  

 Protect our borough, keep it clean and enhance our green areas. 

 Reduce our waste, improve biodiversity and increase recycling. 

 Connect our parks and open spaces with green cycleways.  

Right Homes, Right Places 

 Offer quality, affordable, sustainable homes fit for the future.  

 Build our fair share of housing with the right infrastructure to support and enable our borough to 
grow.  

 Protect our unique places and preserve our natural environment.  

 Help with your housing needs and support people to live independently in their own homes.  

Keeping the Borough Moving 

 Maintain and improve our roads, footpaths and cycleways.  

 Tackle traffic congestion, minimise delays and disruptions.  

 Enable safe and sustainable travel around the borough with good transport infrastructure. 

 Promote healthy alternative travel options and support our partners to offer affordable, accessible 
public transport with good network links.  

Changing the Way We Work for You 

 Be relentlessly customer focussed. 

 Work with our partners to provide efficient, effective, joined up services which are focussed around 
you.  

 Communicate better with you, owning issues, updating on progress and responding appropriately 
as well as promoting what is happening in our Borough.  

 Drive innovative digital ways of working that will connect our communities, businesses and 
customers to our services in a way that suits their needs.  

 



 

 

MEMBERSHIP OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
 
Councillors  

Pauline Helliar-Symons 
(Chairman) 

Alison Swaddle (Vice-
Chairman) 

Sam Akhtar 

Rachel Burgess Paul Fishwick Jim Frewin 
Guy Grandison Norman Jorgensen Sarah Kerr 
Rebecca Margetts Jackie Rance Rachelle Shepherd-DuBey 

 
Substitutes 

Keith Baker Chris Bowring Anne Chadwick 
Jenny Cheng Stephen Conway Peter Dennis 
Gary Cowan Carl Doran Lindsay Ferris 
Barrie Patman Simon Weeks Vacancy 

 
 

ITEM 
NO. 

WARD SUBJECT 
PAGE 
NO. 

    
70.    APOLOGIES 

To receive any apologies for absence 
 

    
71.    DECLARATION OF INTEREST 

To receive any declarations of interest 
 

    
72.    PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 

To answer any public questions relating to the Call-In. 
A period of 30 minutes will be allowed for members of 
the public to ask questions submitted under notice. 
The Council welcomes questions from members of the 
public about the work of this Committee. 
 
Subject to meeting certain timescales, questions can 
relate to general issues concerned with the work of the 
Committee or an item which is on the Agenda for this 
meeting.  For full details of the procedure for 
submitting questions please contact the Democratic 
Services Section on the numbers given below or go to 
www.wokingham.gov.uk/publicquestions 

 

    
73.    MEMBER QUESTION TIME 

To answer any Member questions on the Call-In. 
 

    
74.   None Specific CALL-IN OF EXECUTIVE MEMBER DECISION 

To consider a Call-In of the Executive Member 
Decision relating to the Wokingham Borough-wide Off 
Street Car Parks Order 2021. 

5 - 22 

    
75.   None Specific OFFICER RESPONSE TO THE CALL-IN 

To consider the Officer response to the Call-In relating 
to the Wokingham Borough-wide Off Street car Parks 
Order 2021.  

23 - 26 

http://www.wokingham.gov.uk/publicquestions


 

 

   
Any other items which the Chairman decides are urgent  
A Supplementary Agenda will be issued by the Chief Executive if there are any 
other items to consider under this heading. 

 

 
 
 

CONTACT OFFICER 
Neil Carr Democratic & Electoral Services Specialist 
Tel 0118 974 6058 
Email neil.carr@wokingham.gov.uk 
Postal Address Civic Offices, Shute End, Wokingham, RG40 1BN 



 
TITLE Call-In of Executive Member Decision  
  
FOR CONSIDERATION BY Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee on 8 

February 2022 
  
WARD None Specific; 
  
LEAD OFFICER Deputy Chief Executive - Graham Ebers 
  
  

 
 

PURPOSE OF REPORT  
The Call-In process exists to ensure that key decisions are taken in line with agreed 
principles relating to, for example, openness, consultation and proportionality. This 
provides public confidence in the Council’s decision making process.  
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
The Committee is requested to: 
 
1) consider the Call-In request relating to the Executive Member Decision on the 

Wokingham Borough-wide Off Street Car Parks Order 2021; 
 

2) consider the Officer response to the Call-In (Agenda item 75); 
 
3) having considered the evidence, determine whether to confirm the Executive 

Member decision or refer the matter back to the Executive Member for further 
consideration, with recommendations as appropriate.  

 

SUMMARY OF REPORT 
In accordance with the Council’s Constitution, five non-Executive Members of the 
Council have submitted a formal notice “calling-in” the Executive Member Decision 
relating to the Wokingham Borough-wide Off Street Car Parks Order 2021. The decision 
was taken on 16 December 2021.  
 
The decision was taken by the Deputy Leader of the Council, standing in for the 
Executive Member for Highways and Transport. The decision was to: 
 

 Instruct officers to proceed with the making of relevant Off-street Car Parks Traffic 
Regulation Orders; 

 

 Instruct officers to write to all objectors and to advise them of this decision.  
 
The report sets out details of the Council’s Call-In procedure, the procedure to be 
followed at the meeting and the options available to the Committee following 
consideration of the evidence.  
 
Agenda item 75 sets out the detailed Officer response to the Call-In.  
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Agenda Item 74.



 
Background 
An Individual Executive Member Decision (IEMD) meeting was held on 16 December 
2021 to consider the proposed Wokingham Borough-wide Off Street Car Parks Order 
2021. The IEMD report stated that the Council needed to make changes to its existing 
Off-Street Borough Car Parks Order in line with the Borough-wide parking management 
improvement plan. The main purpose of these changes was stated as: 
 

 Enabling the Council to enforce against increasing instances of anti-social 
behaviour in existing car parks; 

 

 Providing a separate Order for existing and new Park and Ride car parks; 
 

 Responding to resident requests for clarity on charging; 
 

 Limiting the maximum stay permitted at California Crossroads car Park; 
 

 Incorporating provisions enabling the Council to designate electric vehicle charging 
parking bays in any Off-Street Car Parks. 

 
The IEMD report is appended to this report along with the Decision Record Sheet. The 
decision taken was to: 
 

 Instruct officers to proceed with the making of relevant Off-street Car Parks Traffic 
Regulation Orders; 

 

 Instruct officers to write to all objectors and to advise them of this decision.  
 
Decision Making Principles 
Section 1.4.2 of the Constitution states that all decisions of the Council will be made in 
accordance with the following principles:  
 
a) proportionality (i.e. the action must be proportionate to the desired outcome); 
  
b) due consultation and the taking of professional advice from Officers; 
 
c) human rights will be respected and considered at an early stage in the decision 

making process;  
 

d) a presumption in favour of openness;  
 

e) clarity of aims and desired outcomes; and  
 
f) when decisions are taken by the Executive, details of the options which were taken 

into account and the reasons for the decision will be recorded.  
 
Call-In Details 
In line with the Council’s Constitution, the Individual Executive Member Decision was 
called-in, on 23 December 2021, by Councillors Boyt, Bray, Conway, Doran and Jones.  
 
The Call-In was submitted on the basis that: 
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“The decision has contravened Section 1.4.2 a), d) and e) of the Council’s Constitution, 
insofar as it cannot be determined from the information provided, whether the action is 
proportionate to the desired outcome and 1.4.2 e) there is no clarity of aims and desired 
outcomes.”  
 
The detailed Call-In sheet is appended to the report (Annex 1). 
 
Item 75 on the Agenda sets out the Officer response to the points made in the Call-In 
paper.  
 
Call-In Procedure 
The procedure to be followed at the Call-In meeting is as follows: 
 

 The Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman explains the purpose and structure 
of the meeting; 
 

 One of the five non-Executive Members who called-in the decision outlines the 
reasons for the Call-In; 

 

 Witnesses can be called as necessary and can make a short presentation to the 
Committee; 

 

 Members of the Committee can ask questions of the non-Executive Member and 
any witnesses; 

 

 The relevant Executive Member (supported by Officers) responds to the points 
made in the Call-In; 

 

 Witnesses can be called as necessary and can make a short presentation to the 
Committee; 

 

 Members of the Committee can ask questions of the Executive Member, Officers 
and any witnesses; 

 

 The Executive Member sums up the response to the Call-In; 
 

 One of the five non-Executive Members sums up the Call-In; 
 

 The Committee draws its conclusions and decides whether to confirm the Executive 
Member’s decision or recommend that the Executive Member reconsiders (with 
appropriate recommendations).  

 
The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee cannot overturn the decision/s 
subject to Call-In. If the Committee has concerns, it can refer the decision back to the 
Executive or Executive Member for further consideration, with any recommendations the 
Committee has agreed. If the decisions are referred back, the Executive or Executive 
Member should carry out the reconsideration within 20 working days.  
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE RECOMMENDATION 
The Council faces severe funding pressures, particularly in the face of the COVID-19 
crisis.  It is therefore imperative that Council resources are focused on the 
vulnerable and on its highest priorities. 
 

 How much will it 
Cost/ (Save) 

Is there sufficient 
funding – if not 
quantify the Shortfall  

Revenue or 
Capital? 

Current Financial 
Year (Year 1) 

0 N/A N/A 

Next Financial Year 
(Year 2) 

0 N/A N/A 

Following Financial 
Year (Year 3) 

0 N/A N/A 

 
 

Other Financial Information 

None 

 
 

Public Sector Equality Duty 

Considered as part of the IEMD report 

 
 

List of Background Papers 

IEMD Report and Decision Sheet – 16 December 2021 

 
 

Contact Neil Carr Service Democratic Services 

Telephone 0118 974 6000 Email neil.carr@wokingham.gov.uk  
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          Annex 1 

WOKINGHAM BOROUGH COUNCIL 

  

CALL-IN OF DECISION 

  

We 5 non-executive Members of the Council wish to call-in the following decision: 

Reference No: 2021/21 Individual Executive Member Decision (16th December 21) 

Subject: Wokingham Borough-Wide Off Street Car Parks Order 2021 

  

1.4.2 Principles of Decision Making 

All decisions of the Council will be made in accordance with the following principles: 

a) proportionality (i.e. the action must be proportionate to the desired outcome); 

b) due consultation and the taking of professional advice from Officers; 

c) human rights will be respected and considered at an early stage in the decision 

making process; 

d) a presumption in favour of openness; 

e) clarity of aims and desired outcomes and 

f) when decisions are taken by the Executive, details of the options which were 

taken into account and the reasons for the decision will be recorded. 

  

Reason for Call-in:  

The decision has contravened Section 1.4.2 a),d) and e) of the Council’s constitution, 

insofar as it cannot be determined from the information provided, whether the action is 

proportionate to the desired outcome and 1.4.2 e) there is no clarity of aims and desired 

outcomes 

The Officer Report states the following:  
 
Changes to Operating Hours 
The new Off-Street Car Parks Orders will enable the Council to take action against anti-
social behaviour, misuse and vandalism of public car parks by extending the current, 10- 
hour daily charging period to be ‘At All Times’ and car park operating hours to apply from 
Mon-Sun (including bank holidays). 
 
This means that all car park users will be required to comply with parking regulations at all 
times and the Order will permit the Council to issue penalty charge notices to those 
vehicles in its use car parks as part of anti- social gatherings. These controls will be 
supported by CCTV and meet the recommendations for deterring such activity made by 
Thames Valley Police. 
  
And the verbal explanation by the Lead Officer: 

9



 “As it stands now you can enter a car park and leave your vehicle and there is no record 
of your vehicle being there. You don't have to register it or get a ticket for it or anything. 
Under this new order we'll be able to do that in all car parks and that will deter ASB 
particularly; they won't want to register a vehicle as having been there”   
 

 What are the recommendations made by Thames Valley Police? Are they 
proportionate to the problem? What happens where ASB is committed but (as is 
likely to be the case) the perpetrator does not register his/her vehicle?  

 This implies that everyone using the car parks in the evening and on a Sunday will 
have to register their vehicle and check in and out.  What evidence is there that 
perpetrators of anti-social behaviour will comply with this requirement?  If they do 
not, how does this requirement assist with identifying them?   

 How will this requirement impact on residents who use the car park and forget to 
check in? Will enforcement officers be active 24/7? What is included in the policy 
that would avoid innocent residents being fined simply for failing to display a ticket 
during times when there is no charge for using the car park?  How are residents 
being informed of the change, which will require them to have a ticket at all times, 
when previously there was no requirement and people used to using the car park 
would not even look at the ticket machines overnight or on a Sunday? 

 The supporting CCTV will help to deter ASB, but can it be used to prosecute 
offenders? 

 Members have been told variously that the CCTV cameras were installed due to 
theft of catalytic converters, to reduce emissions caused by queuing cars, and now 
to deter ASB.  Section 1.4.2 d) states there should be a presumption of ’openness’. 
This is not apparent here.  

  

 
Name (please print) Signature 

 
 
Shirley Boyt 
………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
Carl Doran 
………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
Clive Jones 
………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
Stephen Conway 
………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
Prue Bray 
………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
 
 

23 December 2021 
…………………….. 

Date 
 
 

This form should be returned to Anne Hunter, Lead Specialist Democratic and 
Electoral Services 
Governance Services 
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INDIVIDUAL EXECUTIVE MEMBER DECISION 
REFERENCE IMD: IMD 2021/21 

 
TITLE Wokingham Borough-wide Off Street Car Parks 

Order 2021 
  
DECISION TO BE MADE BY Executive Member for Highways and Transport - 

Pauline Jorgensen* 
  
DATE, 
MEETING ROOM and TIME 

16 December 2021 
Council Chamber at 5pm 

  
WARD None Specific 
  
DIRECTOR / KEY OFFICER Director, Place and Growth - Steve Moore 

 

PURPOSE OF REPORT (Inc Strategic Outcomes) 
 
This report seeks approval to conclude the Traffic Regulation Order process for a 
revision to the existing Off-Street Car Parks Order, following a review of responses 
received during the statutory objection period. 
  

RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that the Executive Member* considers the objections received and 
the officers’ responses thereto and; 
 

1. Instructs officers to proceed with the making of relevant Off-street Car Parks 
Traffic Regulation Orders; 

2. Instructs officers to write to all objectors and to advise them of this decision;  
 
OR 
 

3. Instructs officers to abandon the Order making process 
 

SUMMARY OF REPORT 
This report summarises the Objections received to the proposed Wokingham Borough-
wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 2021.   
 
These proposals were published on the Council’s website, displayed within all car parks 
and published in a local newspaper for a period of 35 days, in accordance with statutory 
requirements.   
 
All of the comments and objections received were recorded and officers’ responses are 
provided in respect of each response received during the statutory objection period.  
These are summarised in Appendices A and B of this report. 
 
*Please note the Leader of the Council will stand-in for the Executive Member for 
Highways & Transport at this meeting.  
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Background 
 
As part of its Borough-wide parking management improvement plan, Wokingham 
Borough Council needs to make changes to its current Off-Street Borough Car Parks 
Order. The primary purposes of these changes are to enable the Council to introduce 
parking controls which enable it to enforce against increasing instances of antisocial 
behaviour in existing car parks; to provide a separate Order for our existing and new Park 
& Ride car parks; to respond to resident requests for clarity in charging; to limit the 
maximum stay permitted at California Crossroads Car Park; and to take this opportunity 
to incorporate provisions that will enable the Council to designate electric vehicle charging 
parking bays in any Off-Street Car Parks.  
 
The Council is also taking this opportunity to update and amend the Articles* of the 2017 
and 2018 Orders, absorbing the remaining provisions from those Orders that have not 
been incorporated in the new Borough Park & Ride Sites Order.  *Articles are separate 
and distinct parts of a written Order that is divided into sections containing a series of 
rules and stipulations that are each designated as an article. 
 
Changes to Car Park Management  
Changes to the car parks Order are necessary to remove a number of off-street car parks 
that are no longer operated by the Council.  The car parks being removed are Elms Road, 
Wokingham Multi-Storey; The Paddocks Car Park, Wokingham; and Wellington House 
Car Park, Wokingham.  
 
The Order will create a new, separate Order for two new Park & Ride Car Parks at Coppid 
Beech and Thames Valley Park, incorporate the existing Mereoak Park & Ride Car Park 
and transfer Winnersh Triangle Park & Ride from the current Off-Street Parking Order. 
 
The Council will also implement a maximum vehicle height restriction of 2.1 metres in 
Carnival Multi-storey; Shute End; Easthampstead Road East/West; Lytham Road 
East/West; and Station Road Car Parks.  
 
Changes to Operating Hours  
The new Off-street Car Parks Orders will enable the Council to take action against anti-
social behaviour, misuse and vandalism of public car parks by extending the current, 10-
hour daily charging period to be ‘At All Times’ and car park operating hours to apply from 
Mon-Sun (including bank holidays).   
 
This means that all car park users will be required to comply with parking regulations at 
all times and the Order will permit the Council to issue penalty charge notices to those 
vehicles in its use car parks as part of anti-social gatherings.  These controls will be 
supported by CCTV and meet the recommendations for deterring such activity made by 
Thames Valley Police. 
 
Changes to Off-street Parking Costs  
Although the charging periods will change, for example the single ‘0-2hrs’ period will 
change to two periods of ‘Up to 1 hour’ and ‘1-2hrs’, this Order will make no change to 
existing parking costs.  The cost of parking will therefore remain the same for all 
customers across all operational hours, in all car parks. 
 
The Order simplifies information about how much customers will need to pay for their 
selected parking periods by placing each time period into a ‘parking band’ that customers 
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can see clearly on signs displayed within each car park when.  Alongside this change, an 
improved method of payment for customers is being rolled out in all car parks, with a 
‘check in/check out system’ which means that customers can elect to stay for as long as 
they wish after checking in without fear of a penalty charge, as well as paying only for the 
time they have parked, instead of purchasing a longer period than is necessary.   
 
This will support local businesses, enabling customers to shop, socialise and benefit for 
longer periods, whilst being fairer to customers and removing the need to display a ticket 
within the vehicle.  Any future changes to parking costs that do become necessary will be 
determined by elected members in the same way that they currently are and published 
by a Notice of Variation to this Order. 
 
Introduction of New Car Parking Controls  
The Off-street Car Parks Order will also allow the Council to support leisure users by 
introducing a new 15-minute initial parking period, without charge at Dinton Pastures 
Country Park Activity Centre Car Park, Hurst and a new 30-minute free visitor parking at 
the Council offices in Shute End (Mondays to Fridays 6am to 6pm). Drivers must check 
in using one of the machines nearby and display a free ticket in their vehicle. 
 
As part of the regeneration of California Cross and to support the local economy, the 
Order will introduce a new, time-restricted parking period at the off-street California 
Crossroads Car Park of 1 hour maximum stay, with no return within 2 hours.  This will 
improve turnover and space availability within the car park for customers.  
 
To support the new Coppid Beech Park & Ride site we will introduce waiting and loading 
restrictions on a length of Oak Avenue, Wokingham and the Coppid Beech Park and Ride 
terminus road.  
 
Business Case (including Analysis of Issues) 
 
There is no requirement for a Business Case in support of these proposals.  However, 
the benefits to be gained by the Council from making these changes include: 
 

 A simplified and improved legislative basis upon which to manage its off-street 
car parks; 

 An effective deterrence basis to deal with instances of antisocial behaviour, 
misuse and vandalism; 

 Better car parking services for customers, greater flexibility in parking duration; 
and  

 Reduced likelihood of penalty charges for overstaying in car parks. 
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE RECOMMENDATION 
The Council faces severe funding pressures, particularly in the face of the COVID-19 
crisis.  It is therefore imperative that Council resources are focused on the 
vulnerable and on its highest priorities. 
 

 How much will it 
Cost/ (Save) 

Is there sufficient 
funding – if not 
quantify the Shortfall  

Revenue or 
Capital? 

Current Financial 
Year (Year 1) 

£4000/ (NIL) N/A Revenue 

Next Financial Year 
(Year 2) 

NIL N/A N/A 

Following Financial 
Year (Year 3) 

NIL N/A N/A 

 

Other financial information relevant to the Recommendation/Decision 

N/A 

 

Cross-Council Implications  

The revision of Off-street Car Parks Orders support economic resilience of the Borough’s 
businesses, improves the customer experience in accessing goods and services, leisure 
services and open spaces; and provides for greater equality in service delivery. 

 

Public Sector Equality Duty 

Due regard to the Public Sector Equality Duty has been taken and an equalities 
assessment is not required as no change to existing policy or procedure is involved. 

 

SUMMARY OF CONSULTATION RESPONSES 

Director – Resources and Assets No comment 

Monitoring Officer No comment 

Leader of the Council No comment 

 

For Highways use only 

Town and Parish Councils 

Woodley Town Council Objections received 

Earley TC No response 

Wokingham TC No response 

Local Ward Members 

Arborfield - Gary Cowan No response 

Barkham - John Kaiser No response 

Bulmershe & Whitegates – Shirley Boyt No response 

Bulmershe & Whitegates – Carl Doran No response 

Bulmershe & Whitegates – Shaheed Younis No response 

Charvil – Sam Akhtar No response 

Coronation – Keith Baker No response 

Coronation – Alison Swaddle No response 

Emmbrook – Rachel Bishop-Firth No response 

Emmbrook – Morag Malvern No response 

Emmbrook – Imogen Shepherd-DuBey No response 

Evendons – Sarah Kerr Emailed comments 

Evendons – Adrian Mather No response 
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Evendons – Ian Shenton No response 

Finchampstead (N) – Charles Margetts No response 

Finchampstead (N) – Daniel Sargeant No response 

Finchampstead (S) – Rebecca Margetts No response 

Finchampstead (S) – Simon Weeks No response 

Hawkedon – David Hare No response 

Hawkedon – Clive Jones No response 

Hawkedon – Andrew Mickleburgh No response 

Hillside – Pauline Jorgensen No response 

Hillside – Chris Smith No response 

Hillside – Caroline Smith No response 

Hurst – Wayne Smith No response 

Loddon – Anne Chadwick No response 

Loddon – Adbul Loyes No response 

Loddon – Bill Soane No response 

Maiden Erleigh – Guy Grandison No response 

Maiden Erleigh – Norman Jorgensen No response 

Maiden Erleigh – Tahir Maher No response 

Norreys – Rachel Burgess No response 

Norreys – Phil Cunnington No response 

Norreys – Gregor Murray No response 

Remenham, Wargrave & Ruscombe – John Halsall No response 

Remenham, Wargrave & Ruscombe – Graham Howe No response 

Shinfield North – Parry Batth No response 

Shinfield South – Jim Frewin No response 

Shinfield South – Barrie Patman No response 

Shinfield South – Jackie Rance No response 

Sonning – Michael Firmager No response 

Southlake – Laura Blumenthal No response 

Southlake – Jenny Cheng No response 

Swallowfield – Stuart Munro No response 

Twyford – Stephen Conway No response 

Twyford – Lyndsay Ferris No response 

Wescott – Peter Dennis No response 

Wescott – Maria Gee No response 

Winnersh – Prue Bray No response 

Winnersh – Paul Fishwick No response 

Winnersh – Rachelle Shepherd-DuBey No response 

Wokingham Without – Chris Bowring No response 

Wokingham Without – Pauline Helier-Symons No response 

Wokingham Without – Angus Ross No response 

 

Reasons for considering the report in Part 2 

N/A 

 

List of Background Papers 

Objections & Comments Report 

 

Contact  Martin Heath Service  Place & Growth 

Telephone No  (0118) 974 6000 Email  martin.heath@wokingham.gov.uk 
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Item 
No.

Reference Names and addresses Comment / Objection / Support Officers Comments

1 OBJECTION

Resident

I would like to object to the proposed changes to parking in Woodley, namely 'Charging at all times'.
I regularly use the Headley Road car park to attend club evenings at the Oakwood Centre, and introducing extra charges will make me think 
twice.ccc/3334y7 The car park is not very busy during the evening, so any extra revenues would be marginal, and almost certainly wiped out 
by the cost of enforcing them. However, the effect on the evening businesses, clubs & societies would be severe.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  Whilst it will 
enable the Council to apply a charge to that period in the 
future, the purpose of this proposal is to enable parking 
contraventions to be enforced.

2 OBJECTION

Resident

I am a Woodley resident and I wish to formally object to the above proposed changes to Borough car parks in Woodley.which will potentially 

I) It is not required for action to be taken on anti-social behaviour as the CCTV already provides that facility.
2) It removes the requirement to publicise any potential change to car park charges ahead of implementation 

Whilst CCTV will deter antisocial/miuse of car parks, it does 
not enable the Council to enforce contraventions arising 
through misuse. Antisocial behaviour will still be a police 
enforcement matter.  Elected members have always been 
able to make changes to parking charges with/without 
consultation and this remains unchanged. Members will 
determine any need for changes through the annual Fees & 
Charges process which will be accompanied by a statutory 
Notice of Variation.

3 OBJECTION

Resident

It has been brought to my attention that despite years of objections, residents of Woodley and Wokingham are once more required to object 
to the idea of evening car parking charges. I consider this WRONG on the basis that I attend an evening class in Woodley each Monday, as 
do many others who may attend other classes at Oakwood Centre. We pay an annual fee to do so, as well as a weekly fee to attend. I also 
support eating out on occasion in my local Wokingham restaurants in the evening, and object to having to pay to park on top of this cost.  
These local businesses need our support. Please do not put any more barriers in the way of their success.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  Whilst it will 
enable the Council to apply a charge to that period in the 
future, the purpose of this proposal is to enable parking 
contraventions to be enforced.

4 OBJECTION

Resident

I would like to object to the proposal of evening and Sunday charges to car parks in Woodley.
Parking is already really expensive in Woodley so why do this? It is such a draw for customers the fact that the parking is free on a Sunday 
and the local shops needs all the help they can get. We have some lovely restaurants in Woodley now and free parking in the evening is a 
real driver for people to visit these restaurants. These charges will be damaging for the people of woodley and I completely object to them.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

5 OBJECTION

Resident

I am writing to object to the new proposal to charge parking at California Cross Roads car park. I am a TA at Nine Mile Ride School, earning 

feel that if this is put in place we should at least have permits allowing us to park for free (we are public servants being taxed and penalised 
more even though we are doing our jobs for the council). Introducing these fees will also encourage us and others to park on Finchampstead 
Road all day, which is not only dangerous, but hugely impractical for passing cars.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

6 OBJECTION

Resident

I am writing to raise my objection to the proposed TRO changes you have sneakily tried to pass without REAL consultation.
There is no need to change the TRO status of the car parks as the reasons that are being put forward are frankly the stuff of fairy tales. You 
have made several reasons public and none of them are backed up with evidence or hold any water.
It is obvious that the real reasons are based around the ability to raise more revenue to pay for the investment made in CCTV (which no 
residents were consulted on!) by stealth means. The fact that its been stated that prices wont rise, is not the same as charges will now be 
covering 24 hours which is exactly what the real aim is.
I now request that you hold well-advertised PUBLIC meeting so you can explain yourselves and your plans instead of hiding away as usual in 
you ivory towers thinking you know best. 
So my objections are now formally entered, and despite your attempts to thwart democracy you cannot expect others to now not follow.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

7 OBJECTION

Resident

without saying that perhaps these notices would be better placed where people can actually see them. Perhaps WBC would like to rectify this 

I strongly disagree and feel quite frustrated at the proposal to start charging for parking in woodley after 6pm and Sunday and bank holidays. 
Like many small town centres in the UK, we need to be actively encouraging People to visit not giving them one for more reason to go 
elsewhere. Surely this is just encouraging people to go to out of town retail parks and shop online instead?
Similarly, there are some great dance/fitness classes at Vibez but you will effectively be increasingly the cost of each and every class - again 
put people off from choosing a small local town centre like Woodley.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

8 OBJECTION

Resident

I wish to strongly object to the TRO to amend car park controls in Woodley.  If anti social behaviour is an issue it should be addressed as such 
using CCTV footage of which I understand there is little!  Increasing parking charges will clearly have zero impact on the type of people that 
may choose to behave inappropriately at times in these areas. Use the footage and address the individuals rather than punish the law abiding 
community!
It is difficult not to be suspicious and wonder if this is in fact a back door way to simply generate an increased income via additional parking 
charges,  at a time when families are struggling to feed their children? Is it mot enough that on top of this we are now all facing a winter where 
we will also struggle to heat our homes! More financial difficulties will simply increase the potential for crime which in turn increases the very 
behaviour you say you wish to address!
This proposal must not go ahead as it is clear as a community we will suffer.  Life is difficult for so many now and we do not need sly back 
door tactics!

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

9 OBJECTION

Resident

We have been informed that the council are planning to implement 24/7 parking tickets across all council owned car parks in Wokingham. We 
strongly oppose this for the below reasons and do not think this has been thought out at all:
1. There is on the road parking on Gipsy Lane where residents who do not have a drive way park their cars. We rely on this section of road to 
park our cars as we have no where else to park our car. 
We have requested from the council if we could lower our curb so we could park our car on our front garden. This was denied.
We have requested from the council if we could buy a car parking permit from the library car park. This was denied. 
Already, on a Saturday, we normally cannot park our car here as cheeky shoppers visiting the town like to use this section of road for free 
parking. Therefore, we have to use the car parks until we can go back to the section on Gipsy Lane after 6pm when the visitors now use the 
car park due to it being free. 
With the introduction of 24/7 parking charges, we would never be able to find a parking space.  This would be very distressing for us as we 
would have to keep driving round town every 4 hours looking for a different car parking space. This would be impossible for us to do during 
the night when we would be sleeping. 
2. This would be a deterrent for visitors coming into the town to do shopping on a Sunday.  The town is already quiet on a Sunday so could 
really do with having more customers coming in.  If visitors knew about the charges, then they may be persuaded to go to Bracknell or 
Reading, where the charges are the same price but there is a much greater range of shops. Free parking on a Sunday attracts a lot of people 
to the town. 
3. This would be a disaster for restaurants, pubs and bars in the town. If visitors were restricted to 4 hours (as common in some of your car 
parks), they would have to rely on public transport.  Many people do not want to take public transport due to Covid.  This would reduce the 
nightlife of Wokingham and be such a shame for all the new restaurants that have opened.  
Requests:
1. Please do not make the car park 24/7 charges. 
2. As a last resort, we would like to request that you make the section on Gipsy Lane a resident only parking permit area. 
3.  Alternatively, please allow permit parking for residents for the library car park.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

10 OBJECTION

Woodley Town Council

Woodley Town Council notes the Public Notice in the Wokingham Paper published on Thursday 9th September page 31 relating to car park 
charges. This Traffic Regulation Order or TRO has item 2.e which says:
e. in the car parks listed in Schedule 1 to this Notice, extend the
existing daily:

ii. opening hours to Mondays-Sundays (including bank holidays)
and covers all four Woodley Car Parks.
Such a Public Notice is a legal requirement for any changes in Car Park charges and provides a legal obligation to consult residents on the 
proposals.
This Council notes that whilst there is currently no charges beyond 6pm and none at all on Sundays this section of the TRO allows such an 
introduction in the future without any consultation as a TRO will not be needed anymore.
The Executive Member in charge of Highways has publicly confirmed that such an action is required in order to take action on anti-social 
behaviour in these car parks which is in direct contradiction with reasons for installing CCTV in the car parks. It has been publicly stated that 
the CCTV will, as one of their functions, monitor for anti-social behaviour and make such recordings available to the police as evidence for 
any police action. If CCTV can already help the police to take action on antisocial
behaviour then why is there any need for item 2.e.Woodley Town Council strongly objects to this part of the proposal for the following reasons:

September 2021 Councillors unanimously agreed to submit these objections to you in respect of this proposed TRO.

Whilst CCTV will deter antisocial/miuse of car parks, it does 
not enable the Council to enforce contraventions arising 
through misuse. Antisocial behaviour will still be a police 
enforcement matter.  Elected members have always been 
able to make changes to parking charges with/without 
consultation and this remains unchanged. Members will 
determine any need for changes through the annual Fees & 
Charges process which will be accompanied by a statutory 
Notice of Variation.

11 OBJECTION

Resident

CAUTION: This is an EXTERNAL EMAIL - STOP & THINK before clicking a link or opening attachments.
I wish to formally object to Traffic Order 202 which is posted on the Wokingham Borough Council website at 
https://www.wokingham.gov.uk/roadworks-and-outdoor-maintenance/traffic-management-road-signs-and-markings/traffic-regulation-order-
consultations/?assetdet91f252ff-550d-4cfa-a838-92ef2cb5f83c=604641
This traffic order introduces charges 24 hours a day in the Woodley car parks. Previously charges have only been payable between the hours 
of 8am and 6pm Monday to Saturday (excl Bank Holidays).
The absence of charges in the evening encourages people to visit Woodley Town Centre in the evenings and on Sundays, when it is normally 
quieter, to visit restaurants and takeaways. This is just as these establishments are starting to recover from the disruption caused by the 
COVID pandemic. The introduction of charges will inevitably lead to parking on nearby residential roads or people will take their custom 
elsewhere, neither of which are desirable outcomes.
Please keep the charging hours as 8am-6pm to allow the night time economy to thrive in Woodley.

just the charging period.

#
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12 OBJECTION

Resident

I would like to send in my objections to the "charging at all times" Car park changes, which have been proposed for car parks in the Woodley 
and Wokingham area.
Our Camera club, is a non-profit making club run for the community, and we try to keep the running costs and subsequent charges to 
members as low as possible.  We meet at the Oakwood centre on Monday evenings, from about 7:45- 10:00pm.  Our members have 
enjoyed the free evening parking at the Library car park opposite the Oakwood Centre.  If charges were introduced it would significantly 
increase the weekly cost for our members, which might have the knock on effect of them not being able to afford to come along, which could 
have significant repercussions for the club itself.  We have weathered the Coivd-19 crisis with a decrease in members, but further reductions 
might mean that the club would have to stop altogether.
I hope you can keep the weekday evening parking free of charge for these reasons.

just the charging period.

13 OBJECTION

Resident

I would like to send in my objections to the "charging at all times" Car park changes, which have been proposed for car parks in the Woodley 
and Wokingham area.
Our Camera club, is a non-profit making club run for the community, and we try to keep the running costs and subsequent charges to 
members as low as possible.  We meet at the Oakwood centre on Monday evenings, from about 7:45- 10:00pm.  Our members have 
enjoyed the free evening parking at the Library car park opposite the Oakwood Centre.  If charges were introduced it would significantly 
increase the weekly cost for our members, which might have the knock on effect of them not being able to afford to come along, which could 
have significant repercussions for the club itself.  We have weathered the Coivd-19 crisis with a decrease in members, but further reductions 
might mean that the club would have to stop altogether.
I hope you can keep the weekday evening parking free of charge for these reasons.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

14 OBJECTION

Resident
amongst others, users of the restaurants in the shopping precinct, clubs that meet at the Oakwood Centre in the evenings, evening 
performance in the theatre and Woodley junior parkrun. I understand that the council is short of money but this solution has been opposed 
before for the very reasons I have mentioned, and they are still valid. Increase the daytime charges if you must but do not impose charges in 
the evening and Sunday as it will have an adverse effect on Woodley.

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

15 OBJECTION

Resident

I wish to register my strongest possible objections to the TRO proposal which will enable WBC to alter charging times and prices in Woodley 
car parks without consultation. This proposal is potentially damaging to our town centre and it's fragile evening and Sunday economy. Our 
town centre is in constant competition with Aldi, ASDA and Sainsbury's, all within 3 miles and all offering free parking to shoppers. Whilst I am 
happy to accept that the current thinking is to not change prices, this does not stop a future administration changing their minds, and therefore 
this is undemocratic.
WBC has already squandered hundreds of thousands on a CCTV system to achieve the stated aim of the TRO, rendering this proposal 
completely unneccecary in my opinion.
We must protect our community against the possibility of an undemocratic imposition of new charges in the future and thus this TRO is 
dangerous, offensive and irresponsible.
I would also like to raise a complaint as to the availability of the consultation, which was challenging to find on the WBC website and poorly 
labeled. I would also think that expecting meaningful feedback on a 130+ page legal document without a summary page is at best optimistic, 
and at worst a deliberate attempt to subdue public comment. 

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

16 OBJECTION
Resident

I object!!! This is one way to kill off the evening business!! Absolutely ridiculous proposal! Wokingham borough council just increase 
everything! First off review all the waste within the offices before charging the people you serve! just the charging period.

17 OBJECTION

Resident

Street  Car  Parks  Amendments . Specifically the 24 parking charges and Sunday parking charges.
I feel that 24 hour parking charges and Sunday parking charges will be detrimental to the viability of small businesses, specifically in Woodley 
where I shop but probably in all of the borough. At the moment you can pop into Woodley after 6 or on  Sundays with no parking cost which 
for small purchases is an important cost. Having to pay for parking at these times makes it more likely to do all your shopping in 1 go at an out 
of town location where parking is free and bypass the town centre all together. 

The proposals do not propose to introduce a charge 'at all 
times', but to create a new charging period.  

#
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Decision made in the presence of:   
Matt Gould, Head of Service, Highways and Transport 
Callum Wernham, Democratic & Electoral Services Specialist 
 
In attendance virtually: Martin Heath, Traffic Management, Parking, and Road Safety 
Team Manager 
 

INDIVIDUAL EXECUTIVE MEMBER 
DECISION RECORD SHEET  

IMD 2021/21 
 

Title of the report Wokingham Borough-wide Off Street Car Parks Order 2021 
 

 
DECISION MADE BY 
 
IN ATTENDANCE 
VIRTUALLY 
 

Deputy Leader of the Council - John Kaiser 
 
Executive Member for Highways and Transport - Pauline 
Jorgensen 

ACTION BY Director, Place and Growth - Steve Moore  
DECISION MADE ON 16 December 2021 
 
 
Recommendation contained in the report 
That the Deputy Leader of the Council: 
 

1. Instructs officers to proceed with the making of relevant Off-street Car Parks Traffic 
Regulation Orders; 
 

2. Instructs officers to write to all objectors and to advise them of this decision;  
 
OR 
 

3. Instructs officers to abandon the Order making process 
 
Decision 
That the Deputy Leader of the Council: 
 

1. Instructed officers to proceed with the making of relevant Off-street Car Parks 
Traffic Regulation Orders; 
 

2. Instructed officers to write to all objectors and to advise them of this decision.  
 
Reasons for Decision if different to recommendation  
N/A 
 
Alternative options considered and rejected at time of the decision  
N/A 
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Summary of consultations undertaken 
 

SUMMARY OF CONSULTATION RESPONSES 

Director – Resources and Assets No comment 

Monitoring Officer No comment 

Leader of the Council No comment 

 
A full list of consultation responses from residents, Ward Members and Town and Parish 
Councils, both objections and comments, can be found within the agenda reports pack.  
 
Reasons why the report was deemed to have contained confidential or Exempt 
information (if applicable) 
N/A 
 
Any Conflict of interest declared by any Executive Member who is consulted by a 
Member which relates to the decision  
None 
 
Any dispensation granted by the Head of Paid Service in respect of any declared 
conflict of interest 
None 
 
Background papers 
IEMD Report 
Draft Off-Street Car Parks Order(s) 
Responses to Statutory Objections 
 
PUBLISHED ON:  16 December 2021 
 
EFFECTIVE ON:  24 December 2021 
 
CALL-IN PERIOD EXPIRES:  23 December 2021 
 
*Note* 
 
A number of clarifications were sought at the meeting by the Deputy Leader and the 
Executive Member for Highways and Transport, in addition to comments raised by a 
member of the public. A summary of these clarifications can be found below: 
 

 One of the objections was a duplicate, and therefore there were 16 official objections 
to the proposal; 

 The proposals would lead to car parks being operational all day, which would allow car 
parking management measures such as vehicle registration to be used to combat 
antisocial behaviour incidents;  

 The proposals would not make any changes to existing car parking fees and charges. 
Members would continue to determine the need for any future changes to parking 
charges and any such associated consultation; 

 The proposals would allow greater flexibility for customers, who would be able to 
select the option of, for example, 2-3 hours of car parking rather than 2-4 hours of car 
parking; 

 Officers would endeavour to make future TRO proposals more easily understandable, 
for example via the provision of additional contextual information in addition to the 
legally required TRO text. 
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TITLE Officer Response to Call-In re Wokingham 

Borough-Wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 2021 

FOR CONSIDERATION BY  O&S Management Committee on 8 February 2022 

WARD    None Specific 

DIRECTOR    Steve Moore, Place and Growth 

___________________________________________________________________ 

  

Reference No: 2021/21 Individual Executive Member Decision (IEMD), 16th 

December 2021 

Subject: Wokingham Borough-Wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 2021 

 
Reason for Call-In 
 
The five non-Executive Members allege that the decision has contravened the 
following sections of the Constitution: 
 

 Section 1.4.2 a) proportionality (i.e. the action must be proportionate to the 
desired outcome); 

 Section 1.4.2 d) a presumption in favour of openness; 

 Section 1.4.2 e) clarity of aims and desired outcomes; 
 
asserting that “it cannot be determined from the information provided, whether the 
action is proportionate to the desired outcome“ and “there is no clarity of aims and 
desired outcomes” 
 
Response to alleged contravention of the Constitution 
The decision to approve the Wokingham Borough-Wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 
2021 and the preceding formal public consultations were undertaken in accordance 
with the Council’s Constitution and the statutory requirements for a Traffic Regulation 
Order. This is the same approach that the Council follows for all other Traffic 
Regulation Order changes and is an open and transparent process which allows the 
comments and objections of residents to be considered by the Council. 
 
The IEMD report made clear that there were a number of reasons for bringing 
forward Wokingham Borough-Wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 2021, but that it was 
primarily about updating some out of date information in the previous order and 
separating our town centre car parks from the new Park and Ride sites. Alongside 
this we took the opportunity to introduce some additional measures which will 
improve our ability to address ASB within our car parks following our experiences 
during the Covid pandemic. 
 
The IEMD sets out all of the reasons for making changes to the Off-Street TRO as 
part of its Borough-wide parking management improvement plan, summarised 
below:   
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 to enable the Council to introduce parking controls which enable it to enforce 
against increasing instances of antisocial behaviour in existing car parks;  

 to provide a separate Order for our existing and new Park and Ride car parks;  

 to respond to resident requests for clarity in charging;  

 to limit the maximum stay permitted at California Crossroads Car Park;  

 to incorporate provisions that will enable the Council to designate electric vehicle 
charging parking bays in any Off-Street Car Parks; 

 to update and amend the Articles* of the 2017 and 2018 Orders; 

 to remove a number of off-street car parks that are no longer operated by the 
Council; 

 to implement a maximum vehicle height restriction of 2.1 metres in the Carnival 
Multi-storey; Shute End; Easthampstead Road East/West; Lytham Road 
East/West; and Station Road Car Parks; 

 to take action against misuse and vandalism of public car parks;  

 to support leisure users by introducing a new 15-minute initial parking period, 
without charge at Dinton Pastures Country Park Activity Centre Car Park, Hurst 
and a new 30-minute free visitor parking at the Council offices in Shute End 
(Mondays to Fridays 6am to 6pm);  

 to support the local economy, introducing a new, time-restricted parking period at 
the off-street California Crossroads Car Park of 1 hour maximum stay, with no 
return within 2 hours. This will improve turnover and space availability within the 
car park for customers; 

 to support the new Coppid Beech Park and Ride site we will introduce waiting 
and loading restrictions on a length of Oak Avenue, Wokingham and the Coppid 
Beech Park and Ride terminus road. 

 
Responses to Individual Questions 
 
What are the recommendations made by Thames Valley Police? Are they 
proportionate to the problem? What happens where ASB is committed but (as 
is likely to be the case) the perpetrator does not register his/her vehicle? 
 
Following a series of ASB episodes affecting our Carnival M/S car park, park and 
ride sites and other Council operated car parks during the COVID lockdown period, 
Thames Valley Police made recommendations to the Community Safety Team and 
Parking Services that time periods in which car parks operate should be considered 
as deterrents to antisocial behaviour.  The police also recommended the introduction 
of CCTV to provide evidential support to any enforcement action that may become 
possible by police.  Such measures exist in other local authority areas and police 
advised that they are a successful deterrent as stated at the meeting. 
 
This implies that everyone using the car parks in the evening and on a Sunday 
will have to register their vehicle and check in and out.  What evidence is there 
that perpetrators of anti-social behaviour will comply with this requirement?  If 
they do not, how does this requirement assist with identifying them? 
 
The Wokingham Borough-Wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 2021 will provide the 
Council with the flexibility to introduce the requirement to check in and out in the 
evenings and on a Sunday in the future, as the need to address any issue arises.   
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How will this requirement impact on residents who use the car park and forget 
to check in? Will enforcement officers be active 24/7? What is included in the 
policy that would avoid innocent residents being fined simply for failing to 
display a ticket during times when there is no charge for using the car 
park?  How are residents being informed of the change, which will require 
them to have a ticket at all times, when previously there was no requirement 
and people used to using the car park would not even look at the ticket 
machines overnight or on a Sunday? 
 
The Wokingham Borough-Wide Off-Street Car Parks Order 2021 makes no changes 
to the requirement for car park users to check in and anyone who forgets to check in 
will be liable to penalty just as they are now.  
 
Enforcement officers will be active for those periods when enforcement is necessary 
to ensure that car park terms and conditions are being met. 
 
Residents will be informed of the requirement check in or obtain a ticket on signs 
within the car parks just as they are now. In the event that we are making changes to 
our car park terms and conditions we will of course ensure that these are 
appropriately communicated through the local press and our various social media 
channels. 
 
The supporting CCTV will help to deter ASB, but can it be used to prosecute 
offenders? 
 
Yes our CCTV can be used to assist in the prosecution of offenders. 
 
Members have been told variously that the CCTV cameras were installed due 
to theft of catalytic converters, to reduce emissions caused by queuing cars, 
and now to deter ASB.  Section 1.4.2 d) states there should be a presumption 
of ’openness’. This is not apparent here. 
 
The CCTV cameras within our car park and out on the Borough highway network 
have primarily been introduced to reduce congestion, shorten journey times and 
enable residents to make effective choices on where to park. However, the same 
cameras are also capable of providing evidence of ASB and other crimes within our 
car parks and will assist us to address these issues.  
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